CSSS.NET

3906 Raynor Parkway, Suite 201

Bellevue, NE 68123

402-502-4145 office

Dear Congressman Terry –
Bottomline Upfront:  Client/Server Software Solutions, Inc., (CSSS.NET) a Nebraska company solely owned by me, is being denied access to federal contracts and I need your help in rectifying the absence of the CSSS.NET certification as a Service Disabled Veteran Owned Small Business (SDVOSB) in the Department of Veteran Affairs (VA) Center for Veterans Enterprise (CVE) Vendor Information Pages (VIP) database.  
Outcome Requested:  Immediate restoration of our status as a SDVOSB in the CVE database. We have already experienced substantial economic harm as a result of their unwarranted removal of CSSS from the database.  

Preface:  In follow-up to our brief conversation at Eppley Airfield on October 6th, your assistance would be appreciated in ensuring CSSS.NET continues to support federal contracts from our office in District 2.  I served in the USMC from 1981-1985 and was honorably discharged after incurring a service-related disability.  As you know I am also a business owner that works exclusively with the federal government.  We create jobs at CSSS.NET, many of which we bring back to Nebraska whenever possible as a benefit to the federal government through cost savings and a advantage to Nebraska through taxable revenue.
Problem:  CSSS.NET has been certified as an SDVOSB for many years and this year we were required to renew as an SDVOSB.  We have been denied SDVOSB status by the CVE.  in fact the VA removed us from the database prior to informing us and giving us an opportunity to ask for reconsideration and an opportunity to provide any documentation required to rectify what was clearly in error.  In fact, the rationale for denying us they have admitted is a substantive error and yet they say that there are more issues but have yet to tell us what those issues are.
Impact: This will severely impact the company and has caused CSSS.NET along with other SDVOSB and Veteran Owned Small Business (VOSB) companies to lose opportunities with the VA and possibly with other agencies.  This will have definitive impact on CSSS.NET a substantial job creator in our economy.  
Action Requested of Your Office:   Immediate communication from Congressman Terry to the VA to determine what information the VA still requires so that CSSS.NET can provide it and CSSS.NET be fully restored as a SDVOSB in the CVE (Center for Veteran Enterprise) VIP (Veteran Information Pages) database.   
Background:  Currently I own 100% of CSSS.NET and have complied with documentation requirement of the VA for CSSS.NET’s re-certification as a SDVOSB in March 2011.  On August 23, 2011 CSSS.NET was notified (Attachment 1) that it was denied renewal  due to an issue related to a trust document that is a part of my estate planning.   The VA’s stated concern was I would not be in control of the company and the not retain 51% owner of the company.  This concern was made in error by the VA as outlined in Attachment 2 since the trust changes ownership only upon my death.   Essentially it is a revocable trust that upon my death splits the shares of my company between two trusts, one for my disabled son and one for my daughter.  Mr. Tom  Leney, who is the head of the CVE, admitted in a meeting of the Task Force for Veterans Entrepreneurship on September 13, 2011, that this was in fact a substantive error on the part of the CVE and that they would be getting back to me on that day regarding the status of our application after a thorough QC (Quality Control) review of our application.  
After repeated attempts to contact Mr. Leney for further information as to what else CSSS.NET might do to address any certification renewal issues, I have not received any information to date.  (Follow up emails were sent asking for further information on September 1, 2011 and September 15, 2011).  On September 15th Mr. Leney replied that there were other issues and that I would receive a communication on September 16, 2011, regarding those issues  so to get them addressed.  I sent him an email back on September 16th thanking him for his reply and have not yet received the information as to what else needs to be addressed.  I asked again for amplifying information on September 22, 2011 and September 26, 2011.  Mr. Leney replied back on September26th and told me that I would see a letter on September 27th  telling me when I would receive this letter
.  I still have not received this letter and sent another set of follow up emails on October 5, 2011 and October 11, 2011.  Copies of pertinent emails are provided in Attachment 3.
CSSS.NET is not alone in certification renewal failures by the VA.  Concern exists among board members of the Task Force for Veterans' Entrepreneurship (VET-Force).   Vet Force has three of the board members companies have been disqualified which may represent only a small portion of the other affected SDVOSBs and VOSBs.  Since my firm is the largest of these small businesses it will have a significant negative impact on our firm’s ability to compete on incumbent contracts and new opportunities and  retain and create new jobs in Nebraska.  In August 2011, CSSS.NET won a contract with the government that brought 6 jobs into Nebraska that had not previously been here.  CSSS.NET recently was told in a post-award notification debrief with the VA that it was not awarded a contract in part because of not being a certified SDVOSB in the VA CVE VIP database.  Congressman Terry, as a former small business owner yourself,  please understand the very direct impact this has had on my small business.  
CSSS.NET as a company has received numerous awards both locally in Nebraska as well as nationally.  This is a list of the awards that we have received below:
Corporate Awards (most recent only listed) updated 10/13/11 (tt) 

· 2011 Veteran Small Business Services Champion of the Year for the State of Nebraska (SBW-SBA) 

· 2011 Top 100 FedList Telecommunications Network Management Contractors (#95) Federal Times 

· 2011 Office of the Secretary of Defense Employer Support of the Guard & Reserve recognizes Lisa N. Wolford as a Patriotic Employer

· 2010 Vetrepreneur of the Year (NaVOBA) – Gov’t Category 

· 2010 Best of Washington Award in Software Programming Applications Category 

· 2009 Nunn Perry Award Winner – Department of Defense

· 2009 Woman of Distinction Award – Midlands Business Journal

· 2009 Best of Washington Award in Software Programming Applications Category 

· 2009 Named National Association of Professional and Executive Women “Woman of the Year” in IT Engineering Services 

· 2009 Greater Omaha Chamber of Commerce Omaha 25 Excellence In Business Award 

· 2009 CEO tapped to testify before the U.S. House Committee on Veterans’ Affairs regarding the effects of sole sourcing & contract bundling on Veteran-owned businesses (VOBs)

· 2008 CEO: Top 50 Most Powerful Women in Business

· 2008 – CMMI Level II awarded (Quality Award from Carnegie Mellon SEI Institute)

· 2008 – CEO receives Honorable Mention as Vetrepreneur of the Year 2007 – Vetrepreneur Magazine

· 2008 – Best of Bellevue Award

· 2007 - CEO Recognized as one of top 50 most powerful women in business

· 2007 – Signed Mentor Protégé Agreement with National Geospatial-Intelligence Agency (NGA) and Northrop Grumman, designed to help CSSS expand its Geographic Information Systems (GIS) 

· 2007
No. 72 Top Companies in IT Services 

· 2007 
Executive Education Strategic Retreat for Top Management Teams

· 

Dartmouth University - Tuck School of Business

· 2007 – CEO tapped to testify before Congress regarding the adverse effects Government Contract Bundling has on small businesses

· 2009, 2008, 2007 - Named on Inc. 5000 list of fastest growing private companies from Inc. Magazine

· 2007 – Named Government VAR of the week

· 2006 - CEO Featured in “Rainmaker” article in DEC Veterans Business Journal

· 2006 – One of six small businesses selected to attend the Tuck School of Business at Dartmouth 

Executive Education Strategic Retreat for Top Management Teams

· 2006 – Greater Omaha Chamber of Commerce - Small Business Excellence in Business Award

· 2005 – Bellevue Chamber of Commerce Small Business Award of Excellence

· 2003 – 2009: Diversity-Owned Business Award
A little bit about my record, I sit on three different boards related to veterans: Task Force for Veterans Entrepreneurship, At Ease, and the National Veteran-Owned Business Association .  I believe that it is important to give back.  I also informally mentor a number of small business owners the majority of whom are veterans.   
· Task Force for Veterans Entrepreneurship - The Task Force for Veterans' Entrepreneurship (formerly Task Force, now known as VET-Force) was organized in early 1999 to advocate for the development and passage of Public Law 106-50, the Veterans' Entrepreneurship and Small Business Development Act of 1999, wherein Congress recognized the United States must provide additional assistance to veterans, particularly service-disabled veterans, with creating and expanding their own small businesses, thereby assisting them to "realize the American dream that they fought so hard to protect."
· At Ease - is a trauma treatment and therapeutic support program in Nebraska that serves active military, veterans and their loved ones affected by untreated trauma reactions and post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). The program complements existing services offered by military and veterans’ organizations, with a focus on eliminating barriers to treatment for those suffering from the effects of deployment and the uncertainty of war.
· National Veteran-Owned Business Association - NaVOBA’s mission is  to create opportunities for all of America’s veteran-owned businesses. More than 3 million men and women who have defended our nation’s freedoms by serving in America’s armed forces have made the choice to start their own small businesses after their military service.  We call them Vetrepreneurs.
I give you this information so that you can see the caliber of the business that I have worked hard to build and to understand the potentially devastating impact this could have for my firm that is a fairly substantial employer in the State of Nebraska.  We have over 180 employees, the majority of them are in Nebraska.

Resolution Points of Contact:
I would like CSSS.NET fully restored as a SDVOSB in the CVE (Center for Veteran Enterprise) VIP (Veteran Information Pages) database.   In order to have this happen I need communication immediately about what information they still require so that we can provide it.  Mr. Leney can be reached at tom.leney@va.gov or 202-461-4300.  
Finally, Congressman, I sincerely appreciate your assistance in resolving this critical issue for my company.  If you need any further information from me please contact me at the numbers and or email below.

Sincerely –
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Lisa N. Wolford

402-871-3310 cell

202-638-5101 DC office

402-502-4145 Omaha office

lisa@csss.net

�Recommend changing “this letter” to something like notification or a letter outlining key issues.  





